Minutes
Monthly Board Meeting
Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corporation
July 11, 2023
The Board of Directors of Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corp. met in regular session at 6:00 PM. Tuesday, July 11, 2023, at the Chalk Bluff Water Office, 6511 Gholson Road, Waco, Texas 76705 and via Zoom. The board reserves the right to take action on information items.
Attended in the office:  Noah Smith, President; Lem Brown, Vice President: Clay McKinney, Treasurer, Board Members: Justus Lindsey, Vern Darlington, Dennis Carrigan, Eddie Coker, John Engleke, Barry Hand, Manager/Operator, Kevin Lander, 2nd Operator, Elizabeth Clinard, Office Manager, Scooter Ratliff, STGWD; Kathy Armstrong, Independent Financial; Suzanne Newll, American Bank; Oscar Chombo, Cadence Bank; Keith Dodds, member.

Attended via Zoom: Kathleen Dow, Attorney
1) Call to order: President, Noah Smith called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.
2) Comments from President or Presiding Director:  Noah Smith thanked everyone for coming and stated that there is a lot to cover tonight.
3) Consideration of June 2023 Minutes, May 2023 Director’s Report, May 2023 Financials:  Pages 4, 5, 6 Omitted (Consensus approval vote) Pages 3.1 – 3.13 Tabled.
4) Action items: 
A. CBWSC personnel policy update: Kathleen Dow, Atty:  Kathleen discussed her thoughts and suggestions on our current personnel policy.  She stated that it would meet the requirements for CBWSC as is but suggested a few additions and edits. Dennis Carrigan suggested an addition be made address outside employment.  Noah Smith asked Kathleen to make the changes and to send the cleaned-up version to CBWSC for the board’s review at the next meeting with the edits marked in red. Kathleen then briefed the board on the City of Waco.  She stated she had emailed Kathleen Prudome with the City of Waco and followed up a week later with another email.  Kathleen Dow stated she has not received any response to her email. A motion was made by Vern Darlington and seconded Justus Lindsey to have Kathleen Dow email the City of Waco advising them that if we do not receive a response in 10 days, CBWSC is going to proceed with the CCN corrections with the PUC.  Motion carried with no opposition.
B. Tentative presentation by Scooter Ratliff:  Scooter Ratliff gave a report for STGCD.  He stated that STGCD offered in 2017 – 2018 an extended increase for historic use for additional water. He suggested reaching out to other water systems in our aquafer that may not be using all of their permit to see if they would be willing to lease/sell their unused permit to CBWSC.  That would satisfy STGCD and reset the violation clock for CBWSC.  If CBWSC is in violation for 3 consecutive years CBWSC could incur fines for their violation.
C. Bank Rate Presentations: (Vern Darlington) Pages 4.C.1 – 4.C.15 Kathy Armstrong with Independent Financial, Suzanne Newell with American Bank and Oscar Chombo with Cadence Bank gave presentations on investment programs they offer along with their interest rates.  A motion was made by Dennis Carrigan and 2nd by Eddie Coker to create a 3-man committee made up of Clay McKinney, Vern Darlington and Justus Lindsey to give quarterly reports on rates and investment opportunities.  Motion passed unanimously.  A motion was made by Vern Darlington and 2nd by John Engleke to authorize Elizabeth to suggest to the board what monies from existing accounts to move and to move 1 million dollars into the Independent Financial Investment Fund. Motion passed with Vern Darlington and Dennis Carrigan abstaining from the vote.
D. Clarification on what we can require employee to reveal in regard to other employment: (Dennis Carrigan):  Discussed 4.A. with Personnel Policy.
E. Manager/Operator:

Monthly Report: Page 4.E.1 Barry Hand stated that he has been working on small leaks, no big leaks have been found.  3 new meters have been installed.  No meters have been changed.  He stated the Halbert Well went down due to a possible lightening strike.  Jurgenson Pump came and pulled the pump and sent if off to be checked to see if the pump was faulty or if it was caused by a lightening strike.  White Rock Well also tripped during the same storm.  A new tank is being installed at White Rock Well and Neptune radio read meters have been ordered.
In-Line Meter costs:  Core and Main should have the prices for the meter vaults by the next meeting.
Violations Update, Nature of violation(s), steps taken to date to cure violation(s), estimated to complete cure: (Dennis Carrigan):  TCEQ violation is still being worked on.  Should be completed by the end of the month.
EPA Report: Subcontracting Plan:  Price to change meter – EPA inspection – Forms completed – GPS recorded will be $125.00 per meter for every meter.  Some meters have already been changed and those would be charged at $75.00.
F. Office Manager Report: Page 4.F.1
Customer Exceptional Use 20,000 to 50,000 plus gallons Pages 4.F.2 – 4.F.5
2023 Gallon Pumped YTD – STGWD Page 4.F.6
Pump/Sold 2023 Page 4.F.7 Elizabeth reviewed the included office management reports for the board.
G. Conflict of Interest & Hold Harmless Policy:  Pages 4.G.1 – 4.G.5: Tabled.
H. Tariff modification on 1 meter rule: (Dennis Carrigan, Noah Smith) Page 4.H.1 – 4.H.2 Noah Smith said he and Dennis Carrigan spoke with Mary Alice, the attorney for TRWA, regarding what other cities have done and explained that CBWS would like to model after some of those cities and treat customers fairly.  Noah said Mary Alice stated she doesn’t see any issue if the regulations are applied fairly and outlined in our amended Tariff.  Noah Smith said he would like input from the staff regarding square foot of a 2nd dwelling that would be ½ the size of a property owners’ home.  Then he would like the board to come up with a policy and submit it to Kathleen Dow for review.  Noah Smith mentioned the Tiny Home are to be considered commercial and not residential and should be under different regulations.
I. Marked Maps Update (Dennis Carrigan):  Barry Hand stated that the maps are marked, and he needs to review them before taking them to Duff Engineering next week.   Dennis Carrigan suggested that Duff use the maps to make suggestions for the number of in line meters needed and the locations for those meters.
J. Barry Hand salary: (Eddie Coker) Executive Session:  Noah Smith stated there was no need to go into Executive Session as he, Barry Hand, Vern Darlington and Eddie Coker met before the meeting to discuss Barry’s 2023 salary raise and 2022 bonus.  He stated that after a discussion it was agreed upon a 8.7% raise for 2023 to be paid retroactively and a $400.00 bonus for 2022. Noah stated that Barry’s retirement package would be determined later.  A motion was made by Eddie Coker and seconded by Justus Lindsey to give Barry an 8.75% retroactive raise and a bonus of $400.00.  Motion passed with a no vote from Clay McKinney.
K. Letter of agreement between Barry Hand and CBWSC Board of Directors concerning his retirement on December 31, 2023: (Dennis Carrigan):  Barry Hand signed a letter with his retirement date for the record.
L. Hand Plumbing service contract: (Barry Hand, Noah Smith) Page 4.L.1: Noah Smith asked if every received and reviewed the service contract.  Dennis Carrigan stated that he would like the addresses, the engineering information along with the GPS location on each invoice from Hand Plumbing. Dennis Carrigan suggested everyone review the contract and be prepared to vote on it at the next meeting.
M. 811 Sign up: (Vern Darlington) Page 4.M.1 – 4.M.2:  After a discussion, a motion was made by Justus Lindsey and 2nd by Vern Darlington to sign CBWSC up with Dig 811.  Motion passed with no opposition.
5) Members/Board Members concerns: None
6) Information items
A.
 Replacement for open board position: Vern Darlington introduced Keith Dodds as a potential replacement for the open board position.  Keith Dodds introduced himself and expressed that he would like to be on the CBWSC board of directors.  A motion was made by Vern Darling and 2nd Dennis Carrigan to accept Keith Dodds as a board member for the remainder of the year.  Keith Dodds will be up for election and the next Annual Meeting in January 2024 unless there is no election at which time, he will be elected to the remaining term left vacant by Danny Volcik for which he is seated (2024).  Motion passed with no opposition.
B.
 Quench reports: Noah, Technical; Lem, Legal; General, Eddie: None
C.  Budget update: Tabled
D.  Bank Interest Update: (Clay McKinney):  Discussed in 4.C.
7) Closing comments Presiding Director and/or Manager:  Noah Smith apologized for the meeting running so long and stated that the next meeting will adjourn at 8:00 pm.
8) Adjourn: Presiding Director:  A motion was made by Dennis Carrigan and 2nd by Vern Darlington to adjourn the meeting.  The motion passed unanimously.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:06 pm.
9) Executive Session if necessary
The Board of Directors may adjourn into executive session on the above items under Section 551.071 of the government code to discuss matters with the water system’s attorney. No final action will be taken in executive session. 
